College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

January 28, 2002

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Leslie Schiff, Kathy Burleson, Kathie Peterson, Jane Phillips, Dick Poppele, John Anderson, Stu Goldstein, Anne Pusey, Tom Soulen, Kathy Ball

The corrected minutes of the December 3 meeting were approved.

Old business

a.  Discussion regarding Student Forum to discuss 13 credit registration minimum.  John Anderson described the meeting that was held to elicit student input concerning this issue.  Members wondered whether any other college had held forums. Kathie Peterson replied that she was unsure but that the CLA Student Board had produced an alternative proposal. Kathie supplied members with a summary of their recommendations which including a new system for setting the queue for registration. This would involve access to the queue based on the number of credits completed.  Jane Phillips described the situation at Madison where academic progress is measured along with scholastic achievement.  Members agreed that the addition of bench marks and providing good advising for students would help to solve the problem of low graduation rates.  If the benchmarks could trigger student response, students would be less likely to fall behind in their credit acquisition.  Kathie mentioned that our freshmen fully expect to graduate in four years.  Members wondered what difference it made if students lived on or off campus.  While there are several advantages in living off campus, statistics have shown that students living on campus are more likely to graduate and to do it in a shorter time.  Most members thought we should put a spin on the benefits that accrue to students.  Janet offered to write a report based on the forum and our discussions.  She will distribute this at the next meeting.

b.  Cross-listing and multiple designators revisited.  Janet Schottel outlined the discussions we had on this issue in 1999 and wondered if committee members shared her negative opinion of cross-listing.  At that time, we had sent a letter to Dean Elde and asked him to discuss the matter with other deans.  To date we have not had a response.  Dick Poppele suggested that cross-listing is a cultural issue and that faculty truly believe that it’s necessary to have their department identified in course designators.  Somehow department chairs need to be convinced of the problems that it causes.  Faculty would like to see proof of where the tuition dollars go.  For example, Leslie Schiff questioned where tuition for Microbiology courses goes:  to Med School or CBS?  She suggested that if Medical School faculty knew that tuition was credited to their college there would be more support for teaching.  Jane Phillips suggested that we  look at the registration hassles of cross-listing courses that have controlled enrollment.  There are multiple coordination problems including scheduling, assigning credit to instructors, submitting grades, etc. Dick Poppele suggested that in order to make students aware of specific courses, the data base should be searchable by subject matter area, but this isn’t currently possible.  Tom Soulen agreed that how students actually find specific courses should be a reason that drives the matter of which designator is used.  Another matter is communication between departments.  Tom explained that most of the undergraduate genetics courses are currently taught by Plant Biology faculty.  GCD has decided, without input of  P. Biol faculty, that these will all be taught in Minneapolis next year.  Obviously the issue needs to go beyond our college.  Janet suggested we resurrect the 1999 model and asked Kathy Ball to distribute it to members.  We will continue this discussion at our next meeting.

Other old business

1.  Apparently there has been no response to date on our memo concerning Chemistry’s practice of giving exams outside of their scheduled class times.

2.  John Anderson reported that he had entered the Itasca courses discussed at a previous EPC meeting  into the ECAS system.  All of them are designated as “special topics” although some of them will probably need to be listed as recurring courses.

3.  Members wondered whether there had been any action on the capacity problem in CBS.  Tom Soulen, Dick Poppele and Janet Schottel formed a subcommittee that met last year.  Tom Soulen mentioned that registration in two Plant Biology courses is about 50% higher than previously, and we need to do something to address the problem.  John Anderson reported that registration in Biol 1001 had reached capacity, while there is still space in Biol 1009.  This has happened for several reasons including the fact that Biol 1001 contains less molecular biology, has a lower number and the fact it satisfies both the lab requirement and environmental theme.  The subcommittee will meet again in the next few weeks to discuss the capacity problem.

4.  Jane mentioned that in a conversation with Ken Heller of Physics she was informed that Physics intends to redesign the course for Biology majors.  Kathie added that there was a  large drop out rate in Physics 1201 fall term. It seems that the current course covers too many topics and our students need less breadth and more depth.   Stu Goldstein suggested that Physics send CBS faculty a current syllabus and ask them to prioritize topics they feel need more attention.  Janet Schottel will contact Heller about the new course in the near future.

5.  Anne Pusey reported that she had sent an e-mail to students concerning the assignment of advisors, but had gotten only a 20% response.  She wondered how other departments handled contact with students.  Jane suggested that students might respond more quickly if the response date needed was included in the subject line.  Anne stated that she will send the e-mail again.

6.  Tom Soulen asked for suggestions in evaluating Directed Research courses.  He reported that there were a variety of methods used and some are very vague.  We will consider this topic at a future meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball

